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	Board Members Present

	· John Savage – Chairman
· Robert Woolley – Chief Executive
· Deborah Lee – Director of Strategic Development and Deputy Chief Executive 
· Paul Mapson – Director of Finance & Information

· Carolyn Mills – Chief Nurse

· Sean O’Kelly – Medical Director
· James Rimmer – Chief Operating Officer
· Sue Donaldson – Director of Workforce and Organisational Development
	· Julian Dennis – Non-executive Observer

· Lisa Gardner – Non-executive Director
· John Moore – Non-executive Director

· Guy Orpen – Non-executive Director

· Alison Ryan – Non-executive Director
· Emma Woollett – Non-executive Director 


	Others in Attendance

	· Julie Dawes – Interim Trust Secretary
· Xanthe Whittaker – Head of Performance Assurance & Business Intelligence/ Deputy Director of Strategic Development
· Alex Nestor – Deputy Director of Organisational Development
· Fiona Reid – Head of Communications
· Sue Silvey – Public Governor (Lead governor)
· Mo Schiller – Public Governor
· Clive Hamilton – Public Governor
· Brenda Rowe – Public Governor

· John Steeds – Patient Governor
· Anne Skinner – Patient Governor

· Tony Tanner – Public Governor

· Karen Stevens – Staff Governor

· Graham Briscoe – Public Governor
	· Wendy Gregory – Patient Governor

· Sue Milestone – Patient Governor
· Florene Jordan – Staff Governor
· Marc Griffiths – Appointed Governor

· Jeanette Jones – Appointed Governor

· Angelo Micciche – Patient Governor
· Bob Bennett – Public Governor

· Edmund Brooks – Patient Governor

· Bob Skinner  – Foundation Trust member
· Daphne Havercroft – Member of public
· Neil Havercroft – Member of public
· Matthew Hill – Health Reporter, BBC Points West
· Pauline Holt – Management Assistant to Trust Secretary 


	Item 

	1. Chairman’s Introduction and Apologies

Apologies had been received from Kelvin Blake, Jill Youds and David Armstrong.

	2. Declarations of Interest

In accordance with Trust Standing Orders, all Board members (including observers) present were required to declare any conflicts of interest with items on the Meeting Agenda.
No declarations of interests were received.

	3. Minutes and Actions from Previous Meeting

The Board considered the Minutes of the Meeting of the Trust Board of Directors held on 28 May 2014 and approved them as an accurate record, subject to the following amendment:
Section 10 Finance Report – final sentence – "still failing service of continuity rating" should read "still be achieving a satisfactory continuity". 

	4. Matters Arising

Actions:

Action 221 – The Chief Executive reported that work to deliver the Board's stated agreed ambition for the delivery of an integrated service of cellular pathology in Bristol was proceeding well, with a business case working through a financial appraisal. The Medical Director of North Bristol Trust had reported back at the last Partnership Programme Board that a physical integration should be achievable by Spring 2015.

Action 263 –The Chief Executive wished to assure the Board that considerable thought was being put to culture change within the organisation and that work to bring a fuller report was underway for July.

Action 282 – Item placed on the Forward Planner for Audit Committee – date to be advised.

Action 294 – The Chief Executive advised that Governors and staff had been informed of the 23 June launch date for the review; information is also available on the website. A general call for evidence, from those interested in giving evidence, had been made by Eleanor Grey who confirmed that the information gathering stage would conclude by the beginning of winter.

Action 295 – The Chief Executive to update the Board as new information is available.

Action 218 – National Cancer Survey and Action Plan - update to QOC in July. 

Action 277– Item taken to the Board Development Seminar – Item closed.

Actions 279/280/281 Infection Control - report to QOC in July - Item closed.

Action 297 – The Chief Nurse reported that boards, detailing the number of staff on duty in all wards, are in situ.  A review of the whiteboard comment to be made in July.

Action 161 – The workforce strategy and plan is on the agenda for the Board Development Seminar in July. Item closed.

Action 296 – Report on bank and agency is contained in the performance report - Item closed.

Action 299 – Directors to update their interests; new register to Board in July - Item closed.  

There were no further Matters Arising.

	5. Chief Executive’s Report

The Chief Executive provided the Board with updates on the following matters:

· Monitor visited the Trust on 16 June 2014 and met members of the Board in relation to the consideration of the Trust’s regulatory position for governance. Written reports, detailing action plans for recovery of access targets, had been requested and their decision was expected to be announced on 22 July 2014. 

· Monitor was to participate with NHS England in a review of the urgent care system in Bristol, particularly around A&E in the Bristol Royal Infirmary. There had been a review by the Emergency Care Intensive Support Team and details of this are to be circulated in due course. The Chief Executive said that its recommendations included everything the Board would expect to see, regarding system working and the need for greater system leadership of urgent care in Bristol. A meeting is to be held with Monitor, the NHS England Area Team and the Clinical Commissioning Group to assess the resilience of the system and what is required prior to the winter. 

· The Department of Health have issued a new approach to winter planning, known as System Resilience Planning, taking in both urgent care and elective care. A national amount £250m non-recurrent is available to allow Trusts to deal with waiting list backlogs before the winter.

· NHS England had published their Patient Safety Dashboards taking into account safer staffing figures. The data for the Trust was shown on the NHS Choices website as a blue rating for open and honest reporting, infection control and staff recommendation to friends and family as a place for treatment. A green rating had been received for blood clot management and responding to patient safety alerts. Staff levels were shown as positive in all sites across the Trust with the exception of South Bristol Community Hospital where a possible data issue had been identified as the cause for lower figures.
· The Chief Executive made an announcement to staff that Weston Area Health NHS Trust had announced that it was now seeking to either merge with another NHS Trust, or be acquired by an NHS Foundation Trust within a 50 mile radius.  A ‘NHS only’ merger/acquisition programme had been agreed. An open market procurement process had commenced, three NHS Trusts had expressed an interest, namely Taunton and Musgrove Park NHS Foundation Trust, Somerset Partnership Foundation Trust and University Hospitals Bristol. Current indications suggest that the timescale for the proposed open market procurement process would run from 3 July to18 August and the announcement of the successful bidder by Autumn 2014;  Members acknowledged the extremely challenging timetable and it was agreed that  the Board and Governors would be kept fully informed of any developments
There being no questions the Chief Executive concluded his report.

	Delivering Best Care

	6.   Patient Experience Story

The Board received and reviewed this report from the Chief Nurse.

The Chief Nurse introduced a film for the Patient Experience story. She explained that this was part of the Board Development Toolkit and showed the lives of two people who were affected by hospital acquired infection. She said that the Board should view the film in the context of the huge amount of work undertaken surrounding anti biotic prescribing and the Trust’s improvement of C difficile figures. She informed the Board that the NHS had recognised C difficile as an infection that sometimes resulted from antibiotic prescribing and a document had been produced that would allow the Trust, in conjunction with the Clinical Commissioning Group, to validate C difficile infections in cases where the Trust could demonstrate that the patient had received the correct treatment for their condition. 

There being no questions the Chair drew this item to a close.

	7. Quality and Performance Report

The Board received and reviewed the Quality and Performance Report.
Overview

Deborah Lee gave the following overview of Trust performance and quality.
· The overall health of the organisation had improved with the number of red indicators having decreased by one.

· The picture relating to pressure sores was positive despite the month having seen the Trust with one grade 3 / 4 pressure sore. 

· Quality - the Trust had sustained great improvements in falls, medication errors and the Friends and Family test had continued to exceed national averages for the securing of feedback from patients, particularly in relation to A & E; an area where many hospitals struggled to obtain feedback.
· Productivity continued to make progress with one red rating for length of stay. Overall length of stay had been reduced by almost half a day which Deborah described as a ‘great achievement’. Renewed focus had been placed on patients whose stay exceeded fourteen days with additional focus on patients who had been in hospital for long periods.
· Finance was green rated with the exception of delivering cash reducing efficiency savings but improvement was expected in year.  The typical pattern for achievement had been 85% but she cautioned that this needed to improve as reserves declined. 

· Monitor would advise in the middle/late July if they intend to escalate regulatory actions or restore the Trust to a green rating. It was noted that the Trust had worked hard to provide robust evidence to Monitor that it had taken the appropriate steps to deliver the required recovery trajectories.
Quality and Outcomes Committee Chair’s Report
Alison Ryan, Chair of the Quality and Outcomes Committee, advised that a number of papers had been received by the Committee regarding complaints, nursing staffing and patient experience. She noted that this cross reporting allowed the Committee to triangulate their understanding and that the changes to the format of the Patient Experience report had been particularly appreciated.

It was reported that the quality indicators had been looked at in detail and in particular the increase to the 30- day re-admission rate. It was confirmed that the Committee had obtained the necessary assurance that each case was reviewed independently and that there were no indications that patients had been re-admitted due to early discharge.
She said that the access recovery programmes were very encouraging but that the Committee had been alerted to the fact that the RTT non admitted target was significantly at risk due to unforeseen backlogs. 
Future reports were to include a report on Serious Incidents that would follow the entire process of identification and action plans. 

Finally, she informed the meeting that a detailed mapping exercise of the existing committee structure at both Board and executive level was currently being undertaken, particularly around the inter-relationship of the Audit Committee and Quality and Outcomes Committee with regards to clinical and non-clinical risk. It was noted that the Committee had specifically requested clarification about where the learning from adult mortality reviews were handled and also emphasised the importance of ensuring a robust process was in place for  ‘closing the loop’  following the publication of clinical audit results.
Workforce
Sue Donaldson advised the Board that a Quarterly Workforce report was received by the Quality and Outcomes Committee and would also in future be submitted to the Board for consideration.  She updated the Board on the following matters:

·  Sickness absence management - the Trust had maintained its position and remained in amber, noting the division that raised the most concern was Women’s and Children’s, who were above local target. It was noted that the introduction of the Employee System Programme had assisted in helping staff and with the management of sickness absence; the Estates and Facilities division was also considered to be a concern with high sickness and turnover figures. Sue advised that concerted effort was being put into this particular staff group with a view to examining the drivers and motivators that differentiated this staff group from clinical staff, to ascertain their views of working for the Trust and to offer them appropriate support.
·  Bank, agency and vacancies - the Trust had already acknowledged the need to watch the use of bank and agency and there had been some improvement. There was now an improved awareness of the need to control agency use and the need to move towards the use of bank staffing.  Sue advised that the reasons for the use of agency staff was multi-faceted in the case of the Medicine division, they were struggling with capacity/activity levels but a move to substantive staffing levels had improved the position. Some problems had been experienced by Specialised Services with high levels of maternity leave and in Surgery Head and Neck division, pressures in the Intensive Care Unit were driving the use of both bank and agency staff.

·  Each area had been asked to produce trajectories for expected use of bank and agency and others had employed the method of employing to 120% of substantive staff. Sue concluded that she was unsure if this method would allow enough flexibility for the future.
Action 317: Emma Woollett requested that emphasis should be placed on correct staff rostering and asked to receive assurance that this was in hand.

Board Review

Lisa Gardner noted that a review had not been issued for a case of fractured neck femur due to a bank holiday. Sean O'Kelly replied that the target was dependent upon the ability of the team to take patients to theatre when trauma patients with clinical priority caused more of a demand. He said that the team were aware of the need to manage peaks in times of demand and were working hard to meet this. He concluded that there was a possible opportunity with the transfer of vascular services to dedicate more capacity to the trauma service. The target had been achieved in June due to specific initiatives.

Action 318: Emma Woollett asked that a trajectory be produced as this target had not been met for some time (with the exception of June 2014).

John Moore noted that the data for falls and ulcers had been ‘normalised’ and pointed out that as the population of older people increased then so would the incidents of falls and pressure sores. He asked that analysis of age related data, as a percentage of falls and ulcers incurred by the Trust, be provided.
Action 319: The Chief Executive replied that in the context of the Trust’s ambition to drive all falls and pressure ulcer incidents down, further analysis would be provided to the Board.

Governors enquired about:
·  Achievement of the A&E 4 hour standard - the Chief Executive advised that the Trust were not achieving the target to Monitor’s satisfaction but they fully understood that there were system issues, such as the management of demand and the ability to discharge patients into the community, and not just about the Trusts internal processes and management of people through the system. He concluded that the Trust had delivered 95% of the A & E waiting standard in June 2014 but had failed the quarter as a whole. The Chairman added that the Board did not lose sight of the importance they placed on addressing Referral to Treatment targets and that solutions were constantly being sought.

· Themes from Serious Incidents -  referring to the three falls incidents that had resulted in fractures and one never event in May 2014, the Governors asked if there was a need to look at the reporting of these incidents in terms of the time it took to learn from them.  Sean O'Kelly replied that there were two mechanisms and that serious incidents always had a rapid review meeting preceding the more thorough root cause analysis; the purpose being to establish what needed to change in the light of what was immediately known from the incident. Deborah Lee assured members that the rapid review took place within 72 hours.
· Medication errors – Referring to the two incidents under investigation, the Governors asked if they could be informed of the root cause analysis when this had been completed. 
Action 320 : The Chief Executive replied that further consideration was required as to how best to  Governors should in future be kept informed of the actions and learning from incidents.
· Dementia care – recovery plans stated a loss of the lead dementia role and the Governors asked when the post would be reappointed. Carolyn Mills replied that the lead post had been advertised, interviewed but not appointed. It was noted that; this post has subsequently been re-advertised. Additionally, a band 7 post has been appointed with a further Band 3 post pending. 
There being no further questions the Chair drew this item to a close.

	8.  Francis Report – Implementation of Action Plan
The Board received this report from the Medical Director for assurance.
The Medical Director presented an update to the Francis Report, considered by the Board in November 2013.  This described the work the Trust had done in a process of self-reflection in the wake of the Francis Report and its recommendations.  This had drawn two broad areas of work, the first around the key higher themes of activity that the Trust could undertake and referenced 290 specific recommendations.
The Paper described how a number of those broader themes had been incorporated into the organisation of the Trust through operating plans, the transforming care programme and detailed in the quality report.  He noted that Agenda items 10, 12 & 17 all referenced the Francis Report.

The Paper also addressed how the Trust had progressed with the management of the 83 recommendations that were applicable to the Trust and outlined where residual actions arising were being carried out.

John Moore asked if the Trust were considering inviting the Internal Auditor to advise if they agree with the Trust’s view.  Deborah Lee assured members that the Trust was actively engaging with a number of external stakeholders concerning the robustness of  the plan, including with Commissioners and the Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
In response to Emma Woollett’s request for clarification about what assessments have been made in terms of the quality impact on staff and its effectiveness, Sue Donaldson replied that this would be considered in the context of the wider cultural change programme.
Action 321: Sue Donaldson to review and report back on the positon concerning staff quality impact assessments in the context of the wider cultural change programme, 

There being no further questions the Chair drew this item to a close.

	9. Patient Experience Quarterly Report
The Board received the report for assurance from the Chief Nurse.
The Chief Nurse presented the new format report detailing the methods for gaining patient experience feedback. She described this process as being audit based with overall feedback being positive and reflected in the score received from the NHS Choices Quality Assessment. 
It was reported that the division with the highest reported levels of patient satisfaction was Specialised Services, with some specific issues arising from the Friends and Family Test in the Division of Medicine. Hospital led data had shown the best experiences had been at the eye and children’s hospitals, the Haematology and Oncology Centre. Slightly lower scores had been received for South Bristol Community Hospital.  She concluded that it was possible to see some triangulation with the different levels of information being received. 

The Chairman welcomed the new format report saying it was clear and easy to understand. 

In response to Alison Ryan’s question whether  this data had been communicated to staff at ward level, Carolyn Mills confirmed that the information was available to the Heads of Nursing and that were also in receipt of every single comment that was fed back through patient questionnaires. 

In order to improve the ‘Board to Ward' reporting, Lisa Gardner suggested that a list of wards and their location, should be included as appendices in future quarterly Patient Experience reports to the Board. 

Action 322:  Chief Nurse to amend future quarterly Patient Experience reports to include a list of wards and their location as appendices.
There being no further questions the Chair drew this item to a close. 

	10. Report on Staffing Levels for University Hospitals Bristol
The Board received and noted this report from the Chief Nurse for assurance.
The Board were advised that subsequent to the action plan following publication of the National Quality Board and Care Quality Commission joint guidance issued on 1 April 2014 relating to ‘Hard Truths’ commitments regarding the publishing of staffing data, one of the recommendations regarding the setting of safe staffing. There is a specific requirement for the report to detail how the Trust set funded establishments and monitored their delivery. 
It was reported that this first presented the process, the details of workforce numbers, workload measurement tools, details of specific methodologies and guidelines used to set establishment and was provided in the context of adding further details for future discussions.
It was confirmed that the Trust’s position on the ratio of registered to unregistered staff was 60/40 with higher numbers in intensive care and children’s services. The ratio for the number of patients per nurse, following the national push for a proposed setting of a minimum staffing level of 1:8, the Trust worked on the basis of 1:6 and 1:8 at night.
Additionally, the report detailed how the Trust knew that wards were safe and how concerns regarding staffing were identified, escalated and mitigated, on a daily basis and published on the website.

Carolyn concluded that the report was intended to provide the Board with the necessary assurance that the Trust had the appropriate establishment and a skill mix required to support safe staffing levels. It was noted that robust processes were in place for setting that establishment and managing it on a day to day basis. She assured members that with no element of complacency, there was a recognition of the need to stabilise the workforce with a recruitment campaign and to be constantly attuned to bed numbers with staffing numbers adjusted accordingly.
The Board thanked Carolyn for a very comprehensive report and sought further clarification  on a number of points, including:
· How the statistics had been benchmarked. Carolyn replied that at any review of staffing establishment, the opportunity was always taken to look at national guidance and benchmark positions outside the organisation. 

· What guidance was used by the Trust to assess that they had the right numbers of staffing for other staff groups such as allied healthcare or catering.  Deborah Lee responded by confirming  that national service specifications had been issued, and followed, for over 130 services. These had set out standards across the disciplines against which the Trust had undertaken stock assessment against standards and knew they were compliant. Two small areas of non-compliance had been recorded on risk registers and were being addressed.  James Rimmer supported earlier comments and informed the meeting that site meetings were held daily and any emerging issues concerning staffing levels were addressed promptly.
Action 323: Sue Donaldson to produce a high level source reference document for all staff groups point for consideration by the QOC meeting in October 2014.
Clive Hamilton commented that he had expected a data set ward by ward, listing safe staffing levels and variations.  He explained that he did not consider the current website version to be sufficiently clear as it was based on hours. Carolyn Mills acknowledged that the website information was not as user friendly as it could be and agreed that there was scope for further improvement.
In response to Clive’s request for clarification as to why certain areas fell below the expected level, Carolyn Mills replied that she was confident that wards were safely staffed but challenges were always present. She accepted his comments and explained that it was necessary to look at the overall total which included the addition of specialists on duty, adding to safe staffing levels.
The Chief Executive concluded that assurance could be taken that the Trust employed a richer skill mix and staffing as opposed to the bottom level of expectation and if there was a contingent shortage for a day or a few hours, whilst cover was secured, that was not creating a safety issue.

Action 324: Carolyn Mills to review the publication of the required safe staffing information on the Trust’s website information to improve the overall presentation 
There being no further questions the Chair drew this item to a close.

	11. Emergency Preparedness Annual Report 2013/14

The Board received and noted this report from the Chief Operating Officer for approval.
James Rimmer introduced the paper and advised that the Trust had an obligation to meet the 2004 Civil Contingencies Act. He said the report set out how this was achieved both through internal and external audit and regular testing of the system. Additionally he advised that the Trust were part of the Avon and Somerset Local Resilience Forum.

The Key areas laid out in the report were Managing Business Continuity and Clinical Disease Planning. He advised that eight significant events had been experienced within the Trust including IM&T issues, power outages and a hospital fire. All these incidents had been subject to a debrief process and lessons had been learned as to areas for improvement.

Alison Ryan asked if there was a test for losing water supply. James Rimmer replied that the Trust had on-site water storage and was on the supplier’s first call priority customer list. 
Alison asked what resilience the Trust had to computer viruses. James replied that the Trust reverted to a paper based system. Paul Mapson added that the Trust had dual computer rooms and audited controls.
There being no further questions the Board approved the Emergency Preparedness Annual Report 2013/14.

	12. Quarterly Patient Complaints Report

The Board received and noted this report from the Chief Nurse for assurance.
This report provided a summary of: 

-
complaints received by the Trust during Quarter 4 of 2013/14;
-
the Trust’s performance in responding to those complaints in a timely and effective manner;
-
themes and patterns arising from complaints; and
-
actions taken by the Trust and its Divisions to address those concerns.
Carolyn Mills drew attention to the following points:

· the Trust had received 415 complaints in Quarter 4 2013/14 which equated to 0.24% of patient activity, against a target of 0.21%.  In the previous quarter, the Trust had received 333 complaints, representing 0.19% of patient activity. 

· the Trust’s performance in responding to complaints within the timescales agreed with complainants in Quarter 4 was 84.7% compared to 85% in Quarter 3.

· In Quarter 4, slightly fewer complainants had confirmed that they were unhappy with investigations into their concerns (14) compared to 15 in Quarter 3.  
Alison Ryan, assured members that the Quality and Outcomes Committee had examined the report in detail at their last meeting in June 2014.  In response to question as to whether there were any recurrent themes to the small number of cases who had indicated that they were dissatisfied with the initial response, Carolyn Mills advised that the team were encouraged to look back and check original complaints letters to ensure that all areas had been appropriately addressed.

There being no further questions the Chair drew this item to a close.

	Delivering Best Value

	13.  Finance Report

The Board received and reviewed this report from the Director of Finance and Information.
The summary income and expenditure statement showed a surplus of £0.655m (before technical items) for the first two months of 2014/15. This represented an adverse variance of £0.330m against the plan.
In summary, the position to 31 May (month 2) was described as follows:

· Clinical Divisions – adverse variance of £1.9m due to shortfalls on the Trust’s Operating Plan,

savings programme slippage and activity under performance;

· Corporate share of income plan increases less the share of under-performance on SLA to date – a net favourable variance of £0.6m;

· Some estimated slippage on reserves of £0.4m due to increments, scheme slippage and

provisions; and
· An expected favourable variance on financing costs (depreciation and PDC Dividend) of

£0.6m due to phasing of capital schemes and the District Valuer 5 year revaluation impact.
It was confirmed that the key actions which will enable the financial plan to be delivered include:

· The delivery of planned activity – particularly elective and out-patients;

· Phased savings plans coming on stream;

· Progressing as near as possible to a balanced Operating Plan;

· Improvements in control especially in nursing staff rostering; and
· Careful husbandry of overall resources including corporate reserves.
There being no further questions the Chair drew this item to a close.

	14.   Finance Committee Chair’s Report

The Board received and reviewed this report from the Chair of the Finance Committee.

Lisa Gardner, Chair of the Finance Committee, updated the Board on its activity:
· They had examined the strategic plan in detail, looked at the key assumptions and supported the executive on their recommendations.

· They had undertaken a full discussion on the estates strategy and the Committee had supported it. 
· The Committee had received a presentation from the Cost Improvement Director and the Committee had identified that good progress had been made in that area. 

· The Committee had been pleased to see that Specialised Services had achieved a green rating and the delivery of activity within the Division of Women’s and Children’s.

· The Committee had reviewed the Standing Financial Instructions, examined the changes and supported it. 
There being no questions the Chair drew this item to a close.

	15.   Medium Term Capital Programme 2014/14 – 2018/19
The Board received this report from the Director of Finance and Information for approval of the changes as set out in the report.
The report informed the Board of the proposed changes to the Medium Term Capital Programme which included the 2013/14 outturn position, the planned disposal of the Grange, the re-phasing of the BRI Redevelopment Phase IV schemes and technology fund schemes and formed part of the Strategic Plan.

It was reported that the Medium Term Capital Programme had been previously considered by the Finance Committee at a meeting on the 27th June 2014 and had been recommended to the Board for approval.

Paul Mapson offered his congratulations to Bob Pepper and Andy Headdon for their hard work on capital schemes, delivered on time and on budget.

There being no further questions the Board approved the proposed changes to the Medium Term Capital Programme.


	Renewing our Hospitals

	16.   Estates Strategy 2020

The Board received this report from the Director of Strategic Development and Deputy Chief Executive for approval.
Deborah Lee advised that the Board would appreciate how much development had been undertaken in last few years that was now coming to fruition with the handover of the Terrell Street Ward Block. 
She said that the strategy presented set out the next stages and described a number of assumptions that were implicit, including the intention to work up two outline business cases which would be submitted to the Board in the Autumn. It was noted that some aspects of non-clinical care had been included, particularly those that added an enhanced patient experience, such as car parking.
The Plan considered how to develop the estates either side of Marlborough Hill to address some of the needs at the heart of the Master Control Plan with the possible retaining of key areas of land for future research ambitions.
Deborah described the Old Building as a ‘great opportunity for the Trust’ with a proposal to develop an outline business case to develop the site for possible proposals. This was also to be submitted to the Board in the autumn.

It was noted that embedded in the document was the recognition that as the site was developed, there were areas that had not received attention for some time. The Programme therefore allowed for £2m of capital investment, over the next five years, with emphasis on refurbishment of those areas that received high patient traffic. 
The Chairman advised the Board that the Finance Committee had reviewed the Estates Strategy on 27th June and recommended it to the Board for approval. 
The Governors asked:
·  if the Trust had aspirations for a restaurant/catering facility on site. The Chief Executive replied that the Senior Leadership Team was considering the specification for a facility on level 9 of the Queens Building to open in the spring of 2015.
· if the Trust has a vision for a therapy pool for inpatients and potentially outpatients.  James Rimmer replied that the hydrotherapy pool had recently been upgraded. 

There being no further questions the Board approved the Estates Strategy 2020.

	Leading in Partnership

	17.   Monitor Five Year Strategic Plan (2014-19)

The Board was recommended to approve the Strategic Plan 2014-2019 for submission to Monitor and in doing so support the declarations of sustainability in respect of the one, three and five year periods covered by the plan.

Deborah Lee advised the Board that Monitor had required, for the first time, the submission of the Trust’s Five year Plan which took a longer term view building on the two year operational plan submitted earlier in the year. The Five year plan put a new emphasis on the sustainability of Foundation Trusts. 
A key requirement of the Board’s approval was the confirmation that the Trust would be sustainable in one, three and five year time horizons. The plan confirmed the broadly sustainable nature of the Trust’s services having considered financial, clinical, operational and workforce sustainability. It also noted the key assumptions which underpinned the declaration, notably that national efficiency, conveyed through tariff deflation, would not exceed 2% from years 2 to 5 of the plan.
Deborah advised that the Trust was going into the timeline in a relatively strong position compared to other trusts in the sector and had spent the last year reviewing the approach to strategy and the strategic direction, with a stronger sense of where opportunities lay, to address some of changes that were to cross the Trust.  

She concluded that she was happy to recommend this realistic plan to the Board. It had been developed with the views of Governors who had informed the plan and helped to make it more robust. 

The Governors asked:
·  if the key points from the Estates Strategy would be placed in an Executive Summary and issued to Members. Deborah advised that this was in process and would be issued in due course; and 
·  to be reminded that it had previously been agreed that carers would be a named group and not noted as representatives.  Deborah thanked them for their observation and advised that the Plan would be amended prior to submission.

The Board thanked Deborah Lee for a detailed paper and there being no further questions, approved the Plan for submission to Monitor subject to the minor amendment agreed at the meeting.

	18.   Strategic Objectives 2014-5

The Board received this report from the Director of Strategic Development and Deputy Chief Executive for approval.
Deborah Lee presented the Strategic Objectives setting out the key strategic milestones that the Trust needed to deliver to meet the Annual Plan and noted that the progress against these items would be routinely monitored. Deborah explained that the Board could see the flow from the Vision, signed off as part of earlier strategic work and see a capture of some of the ‘big issues’. It was noted that these were to follow through to the Strategic Implementation Plan that would allow the Clinical Strategy Group to monitor progress over and above the Board Assurance Framework.
The Board welcomed the improved format for the Board Assurance Framework and formally approved the Trust’s Strategic Objectives for 2014/15.
There being no questions the Chair drew this item to a close.

	Corporate Governance

	19.   Board Corporate Governance Statement – Board Self-Certification of Compliance
The Board received this report from the Chief Executive for approval. 

It was reported that as a condition of Monitor’s Provider Licence and in conjunction with the submission of the Trust’s Five Year Strategic Plan to Monitor on 30 June 2014 (Minute no. 17  refers), the Board is  required to make an annual self-certification of its compliance, risks to that compliance and mitigations.  

The Chief Executive advised the Board that for this their first statement, the Trust had focussed on generic risks to forward compliance and compared them to the mitigation already in place.  It was the intention to develop the approach for the future to enable the Board to monitor their compliance on a continuous basis throughout the year. He asked the Board if they recognised the evidence and assurance offered and if they were prepared to approve the Statement for submission to Monitor.
The Board welcomed and approved the Board Corporate Governance Statement –Board Self-Certification of Compliance for submission to Monitor.

	20.   Monitor’s Letter Regarding  University Hospital Bristol’s Performance in Q4 2013/14
The Board received this report from the Chief Executive to note.

The Chief Executive presented Monitor’s response and feedback on the Annual Operating Plan submission and the Quarter 4 Board self -certification. He advised that Monitor had reflected back the Trust’s own self- assessment of a continuity of service risk of 4 and, under the governance risk rating had noted that the Trust remained investigation. It was noted that Monitor would inform the Trust the outcome their review in July.
There being no questions the Chair drew this item to a close.

	21.   Audit Committee Chair’s Report

The Board received this verbal report by the Chair of the Audit Committee, for assurance.
John Moore advised the Board that the Audit Committee had met on 24 June and was quorate. Items covered included:
· Progress on outstanding actions from previous meetings;
· Internal Auditor Annual Report;
· Annual Report on Counter-Fraud;
· Clinical Audit Quarterly Review and Forward Plan; and
· Risk Management Quarterly Report.
He informed the Board that the Committee had received assurance that all financial flows between UH Bristol and University of Bristol were well controlled and fully covered by either purchase order or agreement and had encouraged ongoing review of IT security and guidance to staff, with regard to cloud and mobile device management.
The Internal Auditors Annual Report summarised their findings during the past year and there were no high risk or red rated reports. The Committee were pleased to note green reports on

·  Friends and Family Test (procedures and data quality) and the Information Governance Toolkit;
(Amber ratings had been received for three items which the Committee had reviewed and were reassured by the action plans.);
· Business Continuity Planning (particularly refresher training in some areas);
· Financial Efficiency Planning, due to the level of non-recurring cash reducing efficiency savings in some divisions; and
· Prescribing of Insulin and the training needed in some areas to implement the new Department of Health guidance.

The Counter Fraud Annual Report had revealed that in 2013/14 there were eight cases that required investigation of which seven were staff related. Four of these were staff employed elsewhere whilst on sick leave from the Trust and others included drug misuse, visa fraud and ordering personal goods on Trust accounts. These investigations had led to one resignation and three dismissals.

The Clinical Audit Report had shown ongoing improvement in the management of clinical audit projects and the Committee received the 2014/15 Plan and welcomed the prioritisation process being adopted. They encouraged the Clinical Audit leadership to monitor the timely completion of projects.
Finally, he advised that the Committee had requested that greater detail be provided in the Risk Management Group Reports that were received quarterly by the Committee.
There being no questions the Chair drew this item to a close.

	22.   Standing Financial Instructions and Scheme of Delegation

The Board received this report by the Director of Finance and Information, for approval.

The report informed the Trust Board of proposed changes to the Trust’s current Standing Financial Instructions and Scheme of Delegation following the required annual review process. It was noted that these changes had been considered by the Finance Committee at their meeting on the 27th June 2014.
There being no questions the Board approved the Standing Financial Instructions and Scheme of Delegation as presented to the meeting.

	23.   Governor’s Log of Communications

The Board received this report from the Chairman, to note.

The Chairman reported that the reply process was a bit slow and that steps were being taken to speed up the process for replies on the log which was considered to be a good mechanism for addressing any questions raised by Governors.
There being no further questions the Chair drew this item to a close.


	24.   Register of Seals

The Board received this report from the Trust Secretary and noted its contents.

	Information and Other

	25.   Any Other Business
In response to a request from a member of the public to ask a question at the meeting concerning the National Audit Office, the Chairman advised that the meeting of the Board of directors was a meeting held in public and not a public meeting.  He clarified the position by saying that it was not a requirement for the Board to allow comments or take questions from either members of the public or members of the Trust at such meetings. He explained that the appropriate forum for asking questions was the Council of Governors meetings which are normally held on a quarterly basis at which members of the public are welcome to attend and participate.

Following the questioner’s request for further clarification on the Trust’s current position, it was agreed that in the spirit of openness and transparency, a short  explanatory document would in due course, be published on the Trust’s website concerning how members of the public in the future, can raise questions at Board meetings.

In response to the questioner’s request for clarification on the Trust’s current position, it was agreed that in the spirit of openness and transparency, a short explanatory document would be published in due course on the Trust’s website on how members of the public can in future raise questions at Board meetings
Action 325: Publication of the Trust’s protocol on how members of public can raise questions at Board meetings.
James Rimmer notified the Board of the retirement of Bob Pepper, Director of Facilities and Estates. James, on behalf of the Board, offered a note thanks to Bob for his sterling work over the last ten years.
There being no further business the Chair thanked everyone for attending and closed the meeting at 13:17.

	26.   Date of Next Meeting

Meeting of the Trust Board of Directors to be held in Public: 30 July 2014 at 10:30 in the Conference Room, Trust Headquarters, Marlborough Street, Bristol BS1 3NU.

…………………………………….                                              …………………2014

Chair                                                                                                                    Date



